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Keweenaw Bay Indian Communityôs Elected and  
Re-Elected Council Members Sworn Into Office 

(Left to right) Newly elected and re-elected Council Members, Rodney Loonsfoot, Gary F. Loonsfoot, Jr., Elizabeth 
ñPopcornò Mayo, and Michael F. LaFernier, Sr., take oath of office conducted by President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, 
Jr. at the January 7, 2017 Council Meeting.  

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

(Above) President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr.  Conducts the oath 
of office to re-elected Associate Judge, Violet M. Friisvall Ayres. 
(Below) President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. recognizes retiring 
Councilman Gary F. Loonsfoot, Sr. 

January 7, 2017 TRIBAL 
COUNCIL MEETING 

  

     The Regular Saturday Tribal Council 
Meeting was held on January 7, 2017, at 
the Ojibwa Casino Resort Conference 
Room in Baraga, Michigan.  President 
Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr., presided over 
the meeting with Jennifer Misegan, Susan 
J. LaFernier, Toni Minton, Doreen Blaker, 
Robert R.D. Curtis, Jr., Fred Dakota, Ran-
dall Haataja, Michael F. LaFernier, Sr., 
and Gary F. Loonsfoot, Sr. present.  Not 
present:  Eddy Edwards and Donald 
Shalifoe, Sr.   
    President Swartz shared numerous 
Thank You and For Your Information 
items addressed to Council.   
     Vice President Jennifer Misegan gave 
the Vice Presidentôs Report (page three), 
Susan J. LaFernier gave the Secretaryôs 
Report (page three), and Larry Denomie 
III gave the CEOôs Report (page four).  
Council approved the November 2016 
Department Head Reports and Meeting 
Minutes for December 3, 2016, December 
9, 2016, and December 19, 2016.   
     Treasurer Doreen Blaker presented 
the January 2017 donations requests.  
Motion by Jennifer Misegan to approve 
the January 2017 donations as:  $500 
for Daniel Curtisô travel to New York 
City with LHS Band, supported by Mi-
chael F. LaFernier, Sr.  Eight supported 
(Misegan, S. LaFernier, Minton, Blaker, 
Dakota, Haataja, M. LaFernier, Loons-
foot), 0 opposed, one abstained 
(Curtis), two absent (Edwards, Shali-
foe), motion carried.   
     Diana Chaudier, Election Board Chair-
person, presented the December 17, 
2016, General Election results for certifi-
cation.  Results for Tribal Council in the 
Baraga District were: Donald Shalifoe, Sr. 
(Inc.) 169 votes; Rodney Loonsfoot 218 
votes; Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo 183 
votes; and Don Messer, Jr. 154 votes.  In 
the LôAnse District: Michael F. LaFernier, 
Sr. (Inc.) 269 votes; Lyndon Ekdahl 197 
votes; and Gary F. Loonsfoot, Jr. 227 
votes.  For Associate Judge:  Violet M. 

Friisvall Ayres (Inc.) 312 votes.  There are 
721 registered voters, of whom 391 (54%) 
actually voted in this election. Of the 831 
individuals who are eligible to register to 
vote, 47% of them voted in this election.  
Motion by Robert R.D. Curtis, Jr. to 
certify the December 17, 2016, General 
Election results, supported by Randall 
Haataja.  Seven supported (Misegan, 
Minton, Blaker, Curtis, Dakota, Haataja, 
Loonsfoot), 0 opposed, two abstained 
(S. LaFernier, M. LaFernier), two absent 
(Edwards, Shalifoe), motion carried.   
     President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. 
recognized Eddy Edwards, Gary F. 
Loonsfoot, Sr. and Donald Shalifoe, Sr. 
for their years of service as a Council 
Members.  Gary F. Loonsfoot, Sr. was 
presented with a plaque and a parting gift 
on behalf of the Keweenaw Bay Indian 
Community and the Tribal Council.  Eddy 
Edwards and Donald Shalifoe Sr. will re-
ceive their gifts and plague at the Tribal 
Center as they were not present at to-
dayôs meeting.  President Swartz ex-
pressed to all three departing Tribal Coun-
cil Members, ñI express my sincere thanks 
and gratitude for everything youôve done 
while on the Council.  Sometimes the 
things we discuss at this table can be con-
tentious and the debate can be spirited, 
but at the end of the day, we can hold our 
heads up high when we leave knowing 
that weôve done the best that we could do 
for the people of the Community.ò  
     President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 
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conducted the oath of office to the re-elected 
Associate Judge, Violet M. Friisvall Ayres.    
     President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. con-
ducted the oath of office to the newly elected 
and re-elected Council Members: Michael F. 
LaFernier, Sr., Gary F. Loonsfoot, Jr., Rodney 
Loonsfoot, and Elizabeth D. Mayo.   
     Reorganization nominations were made as 
follows:  

¶ (Nominations for President).  Council Mem-
ber Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo asked, ñIs this 
an hourly paid position of the Tribe?ò  Presi-
dent Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. replied, 
ñYes.  $39.97 per hour.ò  Elizabeth 
ñPopcornò Mayo asked, ñHow many hours a 
week do you work?ò  President Warren 
ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. replied, ñVaries, at least 
40.ò  Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo asked, 
ñDoes this position receive a meeting sti-
pend?ò  Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. replied, 
ñOn Saturdays I do.  All other meetings I 
donôt.ò  Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo nominated 
Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. for President.  
Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. was named 
President.  

¶ (Nominations for Vice President).  Council 
Member Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo asked, 
ñIs this an hourly paid position of the Tribe?ò  
Vice President Jennifer Misegan replied, ñIt 
has been. So, sometime this summer it was 
made a 20-hour a week position at $32.00/
hour.  The stipend is done as it is for every 
employee.  There is an amount that is taken 
off for our wage when we attend meetings.ò  
Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo asked, ñSo do 
you take your Council wage off the stipend?ò  
Vice President Jennifer Misegan replied, ñIt 
is actually my hourly wage, and the Council 
wage is combined, and thereôs an average 
of the two, and that is what is taken off.ò  
Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo stated, ñFor the 
record, I do not support the paid position of 
the Vice President.  The Vice President has 
always been paid by a meeting stipend.  An 
hourly paid Vice President position or an 
hourly paid Executive Board should be 
brought forward to the Community to be 
voted on by the people.ò  Toni Minton nomi-
nated Jennifer Misegan for Vice President.  
Rodney Loonsfoot nominated Elizabeth 
ñPopcornò Mayo for Vice President.  Mayo 
declined the nomination.  Robert R.D. Cur-
tis, Jr. nominated Rodney Loonsfoot for Vice 
President.  Jennifer Misegan (nine votes), 
and Rodney Loonsfoot (three votes).  Jenni-
fer Misegan was named Vice President.   

¶ (Nomination for Secretary).  Council Mem-
ber Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo asked, ñIs this 
an hourly paid position of the Tribe?ò  Presi-
dent Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. replied, 
ñNo.ò  Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo asked, 
ñDoes this position receive a meeting sti-
pend?ò  Secretary Susan J. LaFernier re-
plied, ñYes, it does, but I decline the meeting 
stipends for special meetings.  I do take the 
Saturday meeting stipend.ò  Toni Minton 
nominated Susan J. LaFernier for Secretary.  
Susan J. LaFernier was named Secretary.   

¶ (Nomination for Assistant Secretary).  Coun-
cil Member Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo 
asked, ñIs this an hourly paid position of the 
Tribe?ò  Assistant Secretary Toni Minton 
replied, ñNo.ò  Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo 
asked, ñDoes this position receive a meeting 
stipend?ò  Toni Minton replied, ñYes.ò  Jenni-
fer Misegan nominated Toni Minton for As-
sistant Secretary.  Toni Minton was named 
Assistant Secretary.   

¶ (Nomination for Treasurer).  Council Mem-
ber Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo asked, ñIs this 
an hourly paid position of the Tribe?ò  Treas-
urer Doreen Blaker replied, ñNo, maôam.ò  
Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo asked, ñDoes this 
position receive a meeting stipend?ò  Treas-
urer Doreen Blaker replied, ñYes, maôam.ò  
Susan J. LaFernier nominated Doreen 
Blaker for Treasurer.  Doreen Blaker was 
named Treasurer. 

     Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo said, ñIt is not 
against you guys.  Itôs a question I want the 
Community to know.  Itôs been three years since 
Iôve been on Council, and that is the only reason 
Iôm asking the questions.ò  President Warren 
ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. said, ñJust so everyone 
knows that the only position that has changed is 
the Vice President position, all of the others are 
the same.ò  Vice President Jennifer Misegan 

said, ñIn all actuality there is enough work for the 
entire Council to be full time.ò 
     Council Member Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo 
said, ñCan we approve your (Presidentôs) salary 
while in open session so everybody knows?ò   
     President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. said, 
ñYes.ò   
     Vice President Jennifer Misegan said, ñI be-
lieve it is time for us to do a wage analysis be-
cause it has been several years.  I have actually 
started working on that.  I have a questionnaire 
that Iôll e-mail to everyone.  I think people need 
to know what these positions detail, and the 
work that is involved.  It needs further discus-
sion.ò   
     Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo said, ñI talked with 
the Chairman yesterday, and I asked him what 
he was thinking; Iôll make a motion based on that 
decision.  He thought $55.00 was fair.ò  Motion 
by Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo to approve the 
Chairmanôs salary at $55.00 per hour based 
on his experience as Chairman for the past 
seven years and being on the Tribal Council 
for over sixteen years, supported by Randall 
Haataja.  Six supported (S. LaFernier, Da-
kota, Haataja, M. LaFernier, G. Loonsfoot, 
Mayo), three opposed (Blaker, Curtis, R. 
Loonsfoot), two abstained (Misegan, Minton), 
0 absent, motion carried.     
     Opposition and further discussion:  Robert 
R.D. Curtis, Jr. said, ñIôd like to have more time 
to think about that.ò   
     Rodney Loonsfoot said, ñIôd like to see the 
wage analysis.ò   
     Doreen Blaker said, ñThere was a wage 
analysis that was going to be done, and that 
could be presented to the public, so everyone 
could understand where that $55.00 was coming 
from or if it was more or less.ò   
     Jennifer Misegan said, ñIôm abstaining for the 
same reason.  We were going to do some work 
to find out what other tribes are paying their 
Presidents.ò   
     President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. said, 
ñIôve talked to the Council regarding my wage.  
Itôs hard.  I said this when Donny was the Chair-
man.  There is no consideration for your Presi-
dent after he is gone.  The President is the only 
position in this Community that doesnôt get paid 
unemployment.  Everyone else gets unemploy-
ment.  For my unemployment, I have to save my 
annual and my sick leave throughout the year.  
So over the past few years Iôve saved that an-
nual and sick leave because I never knew if Iôd 
continue to be the President or not every time it 
comes up (yearly), so Iôd have some money to 
live off if I wasnôt here.  So when Popcorn asked 
me what I thought I should be paid, and I 
thought Donny should have been paid more, 
and I did bring it up at this table because I know 
what it feels like to not have a job and not have 
any money coming in.  I thought it was time.  
When I first started out, I got $28.00 an hour, 
and I got one raise after three years up to 
$33.00 an hour.  Iôve been in this position, and 
this is my eighth year now.  When I first started, I 
agree I didnôt have the experience, but I did the 
best that I could when I was given the opportu-
nity to sit in this position.  I wish everyone had 
the opportunity to sit in this chair and experience 
what it is like because it is not all fun and 
games.  I lay up at night thinking and thinking.  I 
am always thinking of my people, and whatôs the 
best interest of our people.  Weôve got our envi-
ronmental issues, weôve got our treaty issues, 
weôve got a college now, and weôve got the Af-
fordable Care Act that might be torn apart here 
within the next year.  There are a lot of uncer-
tainties that we donôt know that is going to hap-
pen, and the people look at us as their leader; 
what are we doing with this?  I donôt always 
have the answer, but I have people surrounding 
me whom I can use as resources, and together, 
we can get the job done and hopefully move 
forward in the best interest of the Tribe.  So I 
donôt think the extra $15.00 is extravagant.  Itôs 
just not easy.ò   
     Fred Dakota said, ñItôs not an easy thing to be 
sitting where Chris is.  Itôs very difficult.  Our res-
ervation is being invaded by the state.  They are 
pushing more and more regulations on us, and 
we have to stand up for ourselves and make 
certain that we have the jurisdiction over our 
people here not them.ò   
     President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. said, 
ñNot once have I ever watered down the sover-
eignty when it comes to treaty rights that we en-
joy at this table.ò   
     Michael F. LaFernier, Sr. said, ñI do know 
one thing, in all the years that Iôve sat here, we 

donôt all know what is going on; sometimes just 
a few who sit at this table do.  I donôt like that.  
People ask me, and I donôt have an answer.ò   
     Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo said, ñThat needs 
to stop.  We need to work as a team, and we 
always need to be on the same page.ò   
     President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. said, 
ñThere is an opportunity to work on the same 
page, and itôs in regard to treaty rights.  We 
need to go down to Lac Vieux Desert and stand 
up for our home territory here and convince Lac 
Vieux Desert that is what we want to do here in 
Michigan.  It would be good to get them on 
board, so we can regulate all Indians here in 
Michigan similar to what the VOIGT Model Code 
does over in Wisconsin.ò   
     Doreen Blaker restated her opposition, 
ñThere was a wage analysis that was going to 
go on.  If weôre being accountable to the people 
and asking each individual position that is being 
done here, what better way than justifying a 
wage raise by doing an analysis and showing all 
the work that he is doing.  Nobody is saying that 
you donôt work hard, Chris.  I think you do a 
great job as Chairman.  But I also think to justify 
this to the people of the Community there should 
have been a wage analysis.ò   
     President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. said, 
ñSo noted.  Was there one done for the Vice 
President?ò   
     Vice President Jennifer Misegan said, 
ñActually that would be done in the analysis.ò   
     Rodney Loonsfoot said, ñIôd like to state my 
opposition.  As a new Council member I would 
like to see the wage analysis in that process, so 
I am educated in making the correct decisions.  
Chris, you do a phenomenal job; we just want to 
make sure we give the proper credit due proc-
ess for what you do and for what you just 
stated.ò    
     Motion by Susan J. LaFernier to continue 
with the wage analysis of Council, top execu-
tives, and all employee compensation, sup-
ported by Toni Minton.  Ten supported 
(Misegan, S. LaFernier, Minton, Blaker, Cur-
tis, Dakota, Haataja, M. LaFernier, G. Loons-
foot, Mayo), 0 opposed, one abstained (R. 
Loonsfoot), 0 absent, motion carried. 
     Larry Denomie III said, ñA proposal is being 
sought to do a compensation review since it 
hasnôt been done since 2007, and it was sug-
gested when that structure was done that it be 
done every five years.  Hannah Beesley, Per-
sonnel Director, and Jim Nardi, HR Director, 
have solicited for proposals.  I believe they have 
two, and they are waiting on the third one.  That 
would be for everyone on the wage structure 
across the Tribe.ò 
     Motion by Doreen Blaker to approve the 
Depository of Funds with Superior National 
Bank and Wells Fargo Bank, supported by 
Michael F. LaFernier, Sr.  Ten supported 
(Misegan, Minton, Blaker, Curtis, Dakota, 
Haataja, M. LaFernier, G. Loonsfoot, R. 
Loonsfoot, Mayo), 0 opposed, one abstained 
(Susan J. LaFernier), 0 absent, motion car-
ried. 
     Motion by Doreen Blaker to have the 
check signers be any two Council Members 
and the signature stamps are to only be used 
by a Council Member in cases of emergency, 
payroll, and the senior/disability disburse-
ments, supported by Elizabeth ñPopcornò 
Mayo.  Eleven supported (Misegan, S. 
LaFernier, Minton, Blaker, Curtis, Dakota, 
Haataja, M. LaFernier, G. Loonsfoot, R. 
Loonsfoot, Mayo), 0 opposed, 0 abstained, 0 
absent, motion carried. 
     Motion by Jennifer Misegan that the Tribal 
Court check signers be the Council, Chief 
Judge, Associate Judge, and Court Clerk; 
and the Child Support Office check signers 
be the Council, Chief Judge, Associate 
Judge, Court Clerk, and the Child Support 
Director,  supported by Toni Minton.  Ten 
supported (Misegan, S. LaFernier, Minton, 
Blaker, Dakota, Haataja, M. LaFernier, G. 
Loonsfoot, R. Loonsfoot, Mayo), 0 opposed, 
one abstained (Curtis), 0 absent, motion car-
ried. 
     President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. said, 
ñIôve received a letter from Gaming Commis-
sioner, Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo, resigning 
from the Gaming Commission.  The Gaming 
Ordinance does not allow her, now that she has 
been sworn in as a Tribal Council Member, to 
hold dual positions on the Gaming Commission 
and the Tribal Council.ò  Vice President Jennifer 
Misegan said, ñThe Ordinance requires the 
Council to declare the seat vacant and appoint a 

Council Meeting continued: 
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¶ Progress continues to be made regarding tobacco manufactur-
ing.  We have funded the escrow account as required in the 
term sheet.  We are currently reviewing the draft Management 
Agreement as well as the Licensing Agreement. I have com-
pleted my background application for the TTB license applica-
tion as required, as have several other members of the board.  
Our weekly progress calls will resume on January 10 since we 
took a few weeks off due to the holidays.   

¶ Groundbreaking ceremonies were held in both Baraga and Mar-
quette for our exciting expansion projects.  Considering the cold 
weather, they were both very well attended, and I would like to 
thank everyone who helped to make them a success.  It was an 
honor to be a part of such a historical advancement for the Ke-
weenaw Bay Indian Community.  

¶ Some Tribal members have already filed amended tax return for 
2014 and 2015, deducting the income they received from the 
General Welfare Support Program and the Elder and Disabled 
Pension.  Those members are receiving letters back from the 
IRS asking for either a corrected Form 1099 or a letter from the 
Tribe stating the total amount of the General Welfare payments.  
Please be advised that we are not able to provide amended 
Form 1099s; however, we are currently working on letters for 
each member who received the benefits.  These letters will be 
in the mail to those members by the end of February.  It is going 
to be a difficult, coordinated task between the Enrollment/
Licensing Department, Accounting Department, and the Attor-
neyôs office.  We are also continuing to work with Attorney 
Robert Porter to educate the Social Security Administration and 

the State of Michigan Department of Human Services on those 
benefits.   

¶ State Representative Scott Dianda met with me last week while 
Chris was attending the VOIGHT Taskforce meeting.  We dis-
cussed our casino projects, and he will be sending letters of 
support for our land to trust applications in Marquette County.  
As always he was very supportive of the Tribe and is always 
willing to help us.   

¶ We have arranged for Trooper Tim Scholander of the Upper 
Peninsula Substance Enforcement Team to give a presentation 
to the Council and the Community on January 23 at 2:30 p.m. in 
the Ojibwa Casino Resort Conference room.  The topic of the 
presentation will be on the prevalence of Heroin use and the 
dangerously potentate drug Carfentanyl.  This presentation is 
open to everyone and is sure to be a great learning experience.  

¶ With the change in the Federal Administration, it will be ex-
tremely important to stay on top of the developments, especially 
those affecting Indian Country.  There is a plan to provide up-
dates to the Council on a weekly basis.  We will all need to be 
reading, researching, and paying attention to the challenges 
and opportunities ahead.    

     I would like to say Congratulations to those who won our annual 
election, and Chi Miigwech for the service to those who will be sit-
ting at this table for the last time. It can be a difficult yet rewarding 
position.   

Respectfully submitted, 
Jennifer Misegan 

Vice Presidentôs Report for the Month of December 2016 

 ANIN!  We honor the greatness in you. 
Remember:  ñIndian Country Countsò 
ñOur People, Our Nations, Our Futureò 

     We continue to recognize the richness of Native American con-
tributions, accomplishments, and sacrifices to the political, cultural, 
and economic life of Michigan and the United States. 

Let us pray for a year of new peace and contentment and new for-
tune and friends, and may God bless us throughout 2017.  Have an 
unforgettable New Year as we welcome a new President of the 
United States and new members to our Tribal Council: Gary Loons-
foot, Jr., Rodney Loonsfoot, and Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo.  Also 
congratulations to Michael F. LaFernier, Sr. on his re-election.  We 
wish Eddy Edwards, Gary Loonsfoot Sr., and Donald Shalifoe, Sr. 
good luck with their future endeavors.  Also many thanks to all of 
our employees for their dedication and work for our Tribe. 

Mino-Bimaadizin ñLive Wellò 

     The Tribal Council held their Regular Saturday Meeting on De-
cember 3, 2016; two Special Council meetings were held on De-
cember 9, and 19, 2016.  The unapproved motions for December 3, 

9, and 19, 2016, follow.  Actions taken were: 

December 3, 2016 Regular Council Meeting (on 01-07-17 

agenda for approval):   

¶ Approved the Tribal Council Presidentôs Report for November 
2016 (Warren Chris Swartz, Jr.). 

¶ Approved the Tribal Council Vice Presidentôs Report for Novem-
ber 2016 (Jennifer Misegan). 

¶ Approved the Tribal Council Secretaryôs Report for November 
2016 (Susan J. LaFernier). 

¶ Approved the CEOôs Report for November 2016 (Larry J. Deno-
mie III).  

¶ Approved the October 2016 Department Head Reports. 

¶ Approved the October 27, 2016 Tribal Council Meeting Minutes. 

¶ Approved the Great Lakes Inter-Tribal Council, Inc. Tribal Sub-
Award Agreement for the Bemidji Area Leaders Acting for 
Change (BALAC) Program. 

¶ Approved the December 2016 Donations:  $500.00 for the Calu-
met Art Center membership renewal; $1,500.00 to the Salvation 
Army for holiday donations; $1,000.00 to the Wounded Warrior 
Project to help veterans; $500.00 to Michigan Indian Legal Ser-

Tribal Council Secretaryôs Report for the Month of December 2016 

vices, Inc. to assist low income Indian families; $500.00 to Tay-
lor Shelafoe for her Teen Pageant fees; $300.00 to Legal Ser-
vices of Northern Michigan to assist local communities; $250.00 
to Little Brothers Friends of the Elderly for holiday dinners; 
$250.00 to the Superior Health Foundation for equipment; and 
$1,000.00 to St. Vincent DePaul. 

December 9, 2016 Special Council Meeting (on 1-7-17 agenda 

for approval):  

¶ Approved Resolution KB 058-2016 Marquette 2% $162,572.67. 

¶ Approved the U.S. Department of the Interior Geological Survey 
Joint Funding Agreement for the streamgaging station on the 
Silver River near LôAnse for $26,526.00, October 1, 2016 -
September 30, 2018. 

¶ Approved the Upper Peninsula Health Plan, LLC Maternal Infant 
Health Program Provider and Medicaid Health Plan Care Coor-
dination Agreement. 

¶ Approved the Upper Peninsula Health Care Solutions/Upper 
Peninsula Health Information Exchange Business Associate 
Agreement.  

¶ Approved Resolution KB 065-2016 Tribal Transportation Im-
provement Plan (TTIP) and Inventory 2017-2020. 

¶ Approved the proposed location on Brewery Road across from 
the New Day Treatment Facility for the new KBIC Halfway 
House. 

¶ Defeated a motion to table the appointment of William ñBillò Jon-
dreau as an Appellate Justice until discussion in closed session. 

¶ Approved the appointment of William ñBillò Jondreau as an Ap-
pellate Justice.   

December 19, 2016 Special Council Meeting (on 1-7-17 agenda 

for approval): 

¶ Approved the November 5, 10, 17, and 23, 2016 Tribal Council 
Meeting Minutes. 

¶ Approved to draft loan documents for the KBIC Tobacco Com-
pany in the amount of $500,000.00 for start-up costs and manu-
facturing set-up. 

¶ Approved a donation of $250.00 to the Baraga County Shelter 
Home. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Susan J. LaFernier 

replacement.ò  Motion by Jennifer Misegan to 
declare a vacant position on the Gaming Po-
sition and to advertise for an individual to fill 
that position, supported by Randall Haataja.  
Eleven supported (Misegan, S. LaFernier, 
Minton, Blaker, Curtis, Dakota, Haataja, M. 
LaFernier, G. Loonsfoot, R. Loonsfoot, 
Mayo), 0 opposed, 0 abstained, 0 absent, mo-
tion carried. 
     Council adjourned with no further business 
on the agenda. 
 

~ Submitted by Lauri Denomie, Newsletter Editor 

Council Meeting continued: 
Outpatient ð Access To Recovery (ATR) 

      The KBICSAP Outpatient ATR program is now open to all Natives 
and Non-Natives 18 and older.  ATR consists of Phases:   

¶ Phase I: anyone who has used alcohol/drugs in the past 12 
months.  

¶ Phase III: anyone who has been sober/clean from Alcohol/Drugs 

for over 12 months.  

      Both phases require you to watch eight hours of Alcohol/Drug 
Videos at our office, and you will receive gift card incentives.  Contact 

our office at (906) 353-8121 to set up an appointment to enroll.    
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During the month of December 2016, the CEO's office reported the 
following: 

¶ On December 5 and 6, programming sessions were held for the 
new casino projects in Marquette and Baraga respectively.  
Staff from the Cunningham Group, who are Architects for the 
projects; Gundlach Champion representatives; the new casino 
projects workgroup; and casino staff participated in the suc-
cessful all day meetings.  Information gathered at the meetings 
will aid Cunningham in putting together more detailed layouts 
for both projects.  The updated drawings will be shared with 
Council once they are ready. 

¶ On December 6 in Marquette, and December 7 in Baraga, the 
groundbreaking ceremonies for the new casinos took place.  
The staff of the casinos did a great job organizing the events.  
The historic events were well attended by dignitaries, staff, and 
community members.  

¶ I, along with Vice President Misegan, Jason Ayres, Danielle 
Webb, and other staff attended Chocolay Townshipôs Board 
Meeting on December 7.  A proposal was presented to the 
Board to extend water supply from the Tribeôs planned elevated 
water tank for fire suppression and potential domestic water for 
residents near the Marquette Casino.  The Board passed a mo-
tion to accept the proposal which would extend the Tribes 2% 
distributions to the Township to aid in the costs of the project.  
The Board's agenda also included discussion about the com-
ment period for the Tribeôs Land To Trust Application for prop-
erty it owns around the casino.  The project for Marquette in-
cludes building of the new hotel and restaurant on that property, 
and since it isn't in trust, the Tribe will need to comply with their 
zoning ordinance.  Jason is working closely with their planning 
commission on the zoning issue of which they are supportive.  
The Board did pass a motion to request a 30-day extension on 
the comment period which will expire this month.  The Board 
has a meeting scheduled for this coming Monday which we will 
again attend.  An update on the results of that meeting will be 

given at your next meeting.  

¶ On December 12, I participated in a meeting with our stationôs 
fuel supplier representative, Joe Van Alstine, of US Oil.  The 
Tribeôs contract with them for the Pines expires in October of 
2018, and they have offered a proposal to extend our relation-
ship with them.  I will provide additional details on the offer at 
your next meeting. 

¶ We continue to hold progress meetings with our tobacco manu-
facturing partners.  Our next milestone will be submittal of the 
application package for the license to manufacture, and this is 
currently slated to happen on January 16.  We have also re-
ceived and are reviewing drafts of the license agreement and 
management agreement for the venture, and Danielle Webb, 
Tribal Attorney, is preparing the Articles of Organization which 
are needed to form the company under the Tribeôs Code.  

¶ I did take two weeks off during the holiday period at the end of 
the month.  As you are aware, many of our members ended up 
without heat during the Natural Gas issue that occurred on De-
cember 23.  I would like to thank Officer Jake Misegan and 
George DeCota, the Tribeôs Emergency Response Liaison, for 
taking lead roles in handling the situation.  There are many 
other entities and individuals, including the Housing Depart-
ment staff, who also helped with the situation; but Jake and 
George responded quickly and ensured the Tribe was well rep-
resented.  I also want to thank Doreen Blaker who just so hap-
pened to be headed in the right direction at the right time.  She 
put her planned Christmas shopping in Marquette on hold to 
pick up and deliver just over 60 space heaters that were pro-
vided to Tribal Members to provide some form of heat during 
the natural gas outage to the Zeba Hall.  I think it can be 
deemed a Christmas miracle that most everyone had service 

restored by Christmas.    

Respectfully submitted, 

Larry Denomie III, CEO  

CEOôs Report for the Month of December 2016 

Understanding Addiction and Avoiding Enablement 

Free Training 

First Monday of the Month 

5:00 p.m. ð 7:00 p.m. 

Location:  Hope Works Counseling 
                                                 409 N. Main Street, LôAnse, MI  
 

Presented by:  Mark Panasiewicz, Hope Works Counseling 
Sponsored by:  KBIC Tribal Court 

This class is open to all family members and community members who 
want to learn about addiction and enablement. 

Enablement Prevention Training  

5:00 p.m. ð 7:00 p.m. 

This training teaches the difference be-
tween helping and enabling.  It provides 
knowledge about alcoholism, addiction, 
and recovery.  It teaches skills for coping 
with the addiction of someone close and 
how to best help and support. 

¶ Understand the importance of safe is-
lands of sobriety and how the commu-
nity can help create them. 

¶ Learn the dynamics of enablement. 

¶ Learn how enablement can affect a com-
munity. 

¶ Build and strengthen values. 

¶ Increase knowledge and understanding. 

¶ Gain understanding of drug abuse and 
addiction. 

¶ Learn how to support recovery. 

PUBLIC ANNOUNCEMENT  

     Is your charitable organization planning on holding a raffle or 

selling raffle tickets on the LôAnse Indian Reservation?  

     Federal law, through the Indian Gaming Regulatory Act, granted 
Tribes exclusive right to regulate gaming activity on Indian lands.  Even if 
you or the members of your organization are not tribal members, the Ke-
weenaw Bay Indian Community Gaming Commission has the authority 
to regulate your raffle.  It is unlawful to game without a license.  
     Please contact the KBIC Gaming Commission Office at (906) 353-
4222 or stop by the office located at the Tribal Cen-
ter for an application and a copy of the rules and 
regulations.  
     Application deadline for submission of ALL Class 
I Drawings is 30 days and Class II Raffles is 60 
days prior to your event.  License Fee will be waived 
when the application is received within this timeline. 

16429 Bear Town, Rd.  
Baraga, MI  49908 

(906) 353-4222  

Paula Jean Rantanen 
(February 15, 1960ðJanuary 3, 2017) 

     Paula Jean Rantanen, age 56, of Baraga, MI, passed away on Tues-
day, January 3, 2017, at U P Health System Marquette, MI. 
     Paula was born February 15, 1960, in LôAnse, MI, the daughter to 
George and Betty (Barbano) Rantanen.  She attended school in LôAnse 
and Baraga where she graduated High School and then attended Suomi 
College. In 1988, Paula began working as a bartender/cook at the Ojibwa 
Lanes.  In 1993, she began as a security officer, then became a shift su-
pervisor until 2007 when she became Security Manager at Ojibwa Casino 
until she retired in 2014.  She also was an EMT and worked for Bay Am-
bulance for a year. 
     Paula was a member of the KBIC.  She enjoyed arts, crafts, sewing, 
baking birthday cakes for her family, and enjoyed spending time with her 
grandchildren.  Paula always wanted to continue learning by taking 
classes, reading, and going on the computer.  Her desire was to improve 
herself and hoped to be a good example for her children to follow. 
     Surviving are her significant other: John Jermac of LôAnse; children: 
Elizabeth (Martin) Curtis, Jr. of Baraga, Teri (Chris Kelly) Loonsfoot of 
LôAnse, KC (Joe) Velmer of LôAnse, and Eugene Rantanen of LôAnse; 
brothers:  Walter (Avis) Leinonen of LôAnse, and David (Chris) Rantanen 
of Manistique; sisters:  Gladys (Gary Magnant) Rantanen of Baraga,  and 
Mary (Wayne) Kostamo of Pelkie; nine grandchildren; and numerous 
nieces and nephews. 
     Preceding her in death are her parents; brothers: Randal ñBooneò Ran-
tanen and Gerald Kangas; and sister: Marian Rantanen. 
     A celebration of her life was held on Sunday, January 8, 2017, at the 
Ojibwa Seniors Center in Baraga, MI.  The Jacobson Funeral Home is as-
sisted the family. 

Barbara Jeanne Bryan (Morin) ñPunkinò 
(October 12, 1962ðDecember 31, 2016) 

     Barbara Jeanne Bryan (Morin) ñPunkinò, age 54, of Crystal Falls, MI, 
passed away on Saturday, December 31, 2016, at Iron County Medical 
Care Facility. 
     Barbara was born October 12, 1962, in Detroit, MI, the daughter of 
Hubert and Darlene (Norback) Morin.  She graduated from LôAnse High 
School in 1980, then received a Bachelor degree in Criminal Justice from 
NMU.  Barbara previously worked for the Michigan Indian Child Welfare 
Agency (MICWA) and as the KBIC Recording Secretary.  She was a mem-
ber of the Keweenaw Bay Indian Community.  She enjoyed singing kara-
oke, going to Bingo, playing games online, camping, and spending time 
with her family.  
     Surviving are her husband: Kenneth; sons:  Shaun (Ashley) Bryan of 
Crystal Falls, MI, Shane Bryan of Iron River, MI, and Shad Bryan of Ionia, 
MI; brother: Roger ñScottò Morin of LôAnse; sisters: Cheryl ñSissyò Morin 
and Marianne (Richard) Wickstrom both of LôAnse; grandchildren: Damian, 
Dante and Taylianna; great aunt: Evelyn Beauprey of LôAnse; great uncle: 
JoJo (Kathy) Provost of Crystal Falls; niece: Jessica Wickstrom; nephew: 
Kolt Wickstrom; and numerous cousins. 
     Preceding her in death are her parents. 
     A memorial service was held on Friday, January 6, 2017, at the Jacob-
son Funeral Home. Fr. Corey Litzner officiated. The Jacobson Funeral 
Home assisted the family. 



 

 

     The Keweenaw Bay Education Committee offers the Education 
Incentive Program to local KBIC tribal students.  Monetary incen-
tives are awarded at the end of each of the four marking periods of 
the academic year.  Students must be enrolled KBIC members, re-
side in Baraga, Houghton, Ontonagon, or Marquette counties and 
must attend a public or private school.  A studentôs Honor Roll 
status is defined according to the requirements of their school dis-
trict. 

     The following sixty-eight students were placed on the Honor 
Roll for the first marking period of the 2016-17 academic year:  

Baraga ð Ethin Awonohopay, Matthew Beck, Ireland Chosa, 

Robert Curtis, Alexxus DeCota, Allison Durant, Dhanya Ekdahl, Pre-
ston Ellsworth, Richard Geroux, Bailey Harden, Jalisa Heath, Rylee 
Holm, Steele Jondreau, Kamrin Kahkonen, Keegin Kahkonen, 
Georgia Lofquist, Angel Loonsfoot, Dante Loonsfoot, Darious 
Loonsfoot, Shawna Lussier, Nikira Maki, Steven Maki, Jenna 
Messer, Lilana Messer, Makenzie Messer,  Kylie Michaelson, Leeah 
Owens, Addyson Rajacic, Presley Rasanen, Alana Schofield, Amy 
Selden, Tyler Shalifoe, Javon Shelifoe, Katie Strong, and Nathaniel 
Welsh. 

LôAnse ïï Dysean Allen, Deija Dakota, Kayla Dakota, Keira Da-

kota, Sara Dakota, Shay Ekdahl, Tiôia Friisvall, Christopher Gen-
schow, Robert Genschow III, William Genschow,  Keyden Goodbird, 
Rayleah Jacobs, Chase Larson, Dallas Moulden, Cody Owens, 
Aiden Rexford, Rowen Rexford, Grayson Roe, Jailyn Shelifoe,  
Brian Spruce, Charles Spruce, Alicia Stein, Marianna Teikari, Cas-
sandra Zasadnyj, and Paige Zasadnyj. 

LôAnse-Baraga Community Schools -ï Richard Tilson. 

Houghton ð Blake Chosa. 

Marquette ð Neebin Ashbrook-Pietila and Zoe Hamalainen. 

Sacred Heart Catholic ï Rachael Velmer and Robert Webb-

Grisham. 

Gwinn ï Kaitlyn Shelafoe and Taylor Shelafoe.  

The following fifty-eight students received awards for achiev-
ing Perfect Attendance:  

Baraga ð Daniel Connor Jr., Alexxus DeCota, Lealynd Dunleavy, 

Allison Durant, Breyelle Ekdahl, Dhanya Ekdahl, Opal Ellsworth, 
Preston Ellsworth, Rylee Holm, William Jondreau Jr., Kamrin 
Kahkonen, Keegin Kahkonen, Dante Loonsfoot, Shawna Lussier, 
Nikira Maki, Steven Maki, Kylie Michaelson, Leeah Owens, Madden 
Owens, Nicholas Owens, Randy Owens III, Kylie Peterson, Thomas 
Rasanen, Alana Schofield, Christopher Selden, Katie Strong, and 
Nathaniel Welsh. 

LôAnse ð Neldelya Chosa, Tokala Chosa, Alice Curtis, Daniel Cur-

tis, Keira Dakota, Kydan Dean, Gregory Dowd, Rion Fountain, Bren-
don Friisvall, Kayan Goodbird, Keyden Goodbird, Austin Heath, 
Chase Larson, Jaycee Maki, Willow Rexford, Grayson Roe, Brian 
Spruce, Charles Spruce, Alicia Stein, Matthew Stein, Cassandra 
Zasadnyj, and Paige Zasadnyj. 

Sacred Heart Catholic ð Rachael Velmer,  Zachary Velmer, and 

Robert Webb-Grisham. 

Gwinn ð Kaitlyn Shelafoe, Kimber Shelafoe, Taylor Shelafoe, Des-

tinee Stanton, and Laci Stanton. 

Negaunee ð Brayden Velmer. 

EDUCATION INCENTIVE PROGRAM AWARDS STUDENTS 

     The Keweenaw Bay Indian Communityôs Pow-
wow Committee held a New Years Eve Powwow 
on December 31, 2016, with two grand entries.  
The event was held at the Keweenaw Bay Ojibwa 
Community College gym.  Drumming was pro-
vided by Host Drum Woodland and invited 
drums: Young Kingbird, Pipestone, and Crazy 
Boy.  Wiikwedong Ogichidaa Society (KBIC 
Honor Guard) led the veterans in grand entry.  A 
feast was held between grand entries for partici-
pants.  Shown (left to right) are:  Shane Mitchell, 
Head Male Dancer; Jailyn Shelifoe, Miss KBIC; 
Darrell Kingbird, Emcee; Demery Jackson, Head 
Female Dancer; and Donald Chosa, Jr., Head 
Veteran. 

~ submitted by Lauri Denomie, Newsletter Editor. 

For current job listings, complete job announce-
ments, applications, and closing dates contact:  
KBIC Personnel Department, 16429 Bear Town 
Road, Baraga, MI 49908-9210 or 906-353-6623, ext 
4176 or 4140 or visit: www.kbic-nsn.gov. 

Keweenaw Bay Indian  
Community  
Employment Opportunities    

 
 

¶ Ecologist, KBNRD, (full-time), open until filed 

¶ Air Quality Specialist, KBNRD, (part-time), 

open until filed 

¶ Physician/Medical Director, DHHS, (full-time), 

open until filled 

¶ Law Clerk, Office of the Attorney, (full-time, 

temporary), open until filled  

¶ Tribal Assistant Attorney (full-time), Office of 

the Attorney, open until filled 

http://www.kbic-nsn.gov/html/personnel.htm    

On-call positions (open continuous):  Pharmacy 
Technician, Facility Attendant, Registered Nurse, Li-
censed Practical Nurse, Internal Sales Specialist, Phar-
macist, Receptionist/Clerical Worker, Fill-in Reception-
ist, Board Operator, Cashier, Account Executive/Sales, 
Community Service Supervisor, Unit Manager 
(Newday), Unit Manager (OVW), Van Driver, Cleaning 
Person, Natural Resources Technician. 

For complete job announcement and application re-
quirements contact: KBIC Personnel Department, 
16429 Bear Town Road, Baraga, Michigan, 49908.  
(906)353-6623, ext. 4176 or 4140, or visit us at 
www.kbic-nsn.gov. 

NEW YEARS EVE POWWOW  
HELD AT KBIC 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

(5) Naanan  



 

 

(6) Ningodwaaswi  


